

HEALTH LAW: PEER-REVIEWED ARTICLE

What Should the US Learn From New York's and Portugal's Approaches to the Opioid Crisis?

Maura McGinnity

Abstract

Between 1999 and 2020, more than 564 000 people in the United States died from opioid overdose. Domestically, the opioid epidemic tends to be approached not as a public health problem but as a law enforcement or judicial problem. Some US localities, however, are trying interventions modeled after international approaches that decriminalize opioid dependence. This article describes Portuguese approaches to persons with opioid use disorder.

Background of the US Opioid Crisis

Prior to the 1980s, the prescription of opioids in the United States was the exception for treating pain management. Health care professionals would only prescribe minimal opioids "unless death seemed imminent." This practice drastically changed in the 1990s, when the US Food and Drug Administration approved oxycodone to be used for chronic pain management. Pharmaceutical companies began pouring millions of dollars into marketing opioids to physicians and the public at large. The opioid crisis in the United States has unfolded in 3 waves. The first wave began in the 1990s with the increased prescription of opioids for chronic pain. The second wave began in the early 2010s with an increase in deaths associated with an expanding heroin market. The third wave came in 2013 with an increase in deaths related to illegal synthetic opioids, such as fentanyl. Between 1999 and 2020, more than 564 000 people died from an overdose involving any type of opioid.

The opioid epidemic has not affected communities equally across the United States. Rural, typically working-class communities have traditionally been seen as the hardest hit. Specifically, the Appalachian region has higher opioid overdose death rates than the rest of the country.¹ An investigation conducted by the House Energy and Commerce Committee in West Virginia found that, from 2008 to 2018, 20.8 million hydrocodone and oxycodone pills were delivered to Williamson, West Virginia, a town with less than 3200 residents.¹ However, more recent research has shown the severe impact of the opioid crisis on African Americans and those living in urban communities as well.³ The types of communities and individuals that have been affected likely contributed to the response, or lack thereof, for many years. The US government and all 50 states "criminalize possession of illicit drugs for personal use."⁴ The number of individuals who

546 journalofethics.org

suffer from opioid use disorder (OUD) and are involved with the criminal justice system has been increasing; such individuals are less likely to become repeat offenders if they participate in drug courts.⁵ In the United States, the criminal justice system maintains a punitive approach to addiction and punishes individuals instead of viewing OUD as a disease that requires treatment.⁶ To decrease overdose deaths, the United States must take steps to reduce bias and stigma against individuals with OUD. Increasing access to medication-assisted treatment (MAT) and learning from countries that have successfully managed their own opioid crisis is necessary for the United States to solve this ongoing crisis and decrease the burden on the strained criminal justice system.

Domestic Solutions

States like New York have begun to make efforts to combat the opioid crisis. In 2017, Buffalo, New York implemented the first court to specifically address OUD by greatly reducing the time between arrest and treatment for nonviolent users. Although general drug courts have been implemented throughout the country, opioid intervention courts are focused on short-term interventions to prevent overdoses and assess the individual's needs. In Buffalo, if the arrested individual agrees to participate, they are brought in front of a judge within hours of arrest and are ideally evaluated by a doctor and nurse within the first 24 hours. Buffalo's opioid intervention court provides evidence-based treatments, including MAT, and daily court appearances for 90 days for individuals to have conversations with judges.

Another benefit of opioid intervention courts is that they can focus time and resources on rehabilitating individuals with OUD. When an individual is in an opioid intervention court program, their criminal charges are suspended during treatment, lessening the burden on the justice system and allowing the individual to focus on recovery. Individuals who receive MAT while incarcerated are more likely to enter treatment after release and less likely to test positive for illicit opioids 1 month after their release,⁵ thereby breaking the cycle of relapse following release from incarceration perpetuated by an already-strained legal system. However, many prisons, jails, and courts do not offer MAT.⁵ The opioid crisis largely affected poor and minority communities that lacked resources to begin with.⁸ By implementing opioid intervention courts, resources can be effectively distributed to individuals who would not otherwise have access to them.

Portugal's Solutions

In the 1990s, Lisbon was arguably the heroin capital of Europe. It was even estimated that 1% of Portugal's population was addicted to heroin. However, in 2001 Portugal moved to decriminalize all individual drug use. Instead of being sent to jail or prison, individuals caught with drugs are sent to a local panel called the Commission for the Dissuasion of Drug Addiction. These 3-person panels are typically made up of legal, health care, and social work professionals. The commission then assesses whether the individual is addicted and determines what type of treatment, if any, is appropriate. With this system in place, individuals who use drugs are more open to treatment and are no longer afraid of going to prison if they get caught. This model focuses on humanism—the understanding that these individuals have an illness and that health interventions are needed, not punitive judicial intervention.

This model has had a drastic impact on the country, as Portugal in 2017 had the lowest drug-related death rate in Western Europe. ¹⁰ The number of people who use heroin dropped from a staggering 100 000 before the 2001 law to about 25 000 in 2017. ¹⁰ The decriminalization of drugs in Portugal has had many other positive outcomes aside

from decreasing the number of users. During the same period, the number of HIV infections resulting from drug injections dropped by more than 90%.¹⁰

Portugal acknowledges that there are people who do not want to cease using drugs by focusing on harm reduction strategies. These programs provide those who use drugs with support, clean needles, condoms, and safe injection sites. ¹⁰ Safe injection sites aim to reduce the transmission of diseases, prevent drug-related overdose deaths, and connect people who use drugs to resources, addiction treatment, and social services. ¹¹ Safe injection sites provide sterile equipment and access to health care professionals in the event of an overdose and to social services for counseling. ¹¹ Decriminalization, accompanied by harm reduction, has allowed Portugal to recover from its opioid crisis in a way that focused on individuals' needs and recovery. In recent years, however, the number of Portuguese adults using illicit drugs has increased, along with overdose rates, due to disinvestment in rehabilitation programs. ¹²

Decriminalization

While New York State is making efforts to combat the opioid crisis, there is still much work to be done across the country. Other states and cities struggling with the opioid crisis might benefit from adopting programs like opioid intervention courts. The United States might also look to Portugal's method of decriminalization and safe injection sites to decrease the stigma associated with OUD.

Following New York's lead, implementing opioid intervention courts in states or counties with high rates of opioid use and overdose deaths attributed to opioid use would ensure that people who use drugs get necessary treatment instead of cycling through the criminal justice system repeatedly. Based on the Buffalo court, 10 essential elements have been identified for implementing a successful opioid intervention court: (1) "broad legal eligibility criteria," (2) "immediate screening and assessment for overdose risk," (3) "informed consent after consultation with defense counsel," (4) "suspension of prosecution or expedited plea during stabilization," (5) "rapid clinical assessment and treatment engagement," (6) "recovery support services," (7) "frequent judicial supervision and compliance monitoring," (8) "intensive case management," (9) "program completion and continuing care," and (10) "performance evaluation and program improvement." Implementing opioid intervention courts throughout the United States not only would help more individuals obtain treatment and support but also could be seen as a move toward general decriminalization, as an individual's charges are suspended throughout this process.

More broadly, following Portugal's approach by decriminalizing drug use would likely benefit the United States, although it might not be a realistic option at the federal level, given Oregon's recent recriminalization of possession of certain drugs. ¹³ To attain success similar to Portugal, the United States would need to stop viewing people who use drugs as criminals and begin seeing drug addiction as an illness that can and should be treated. For example, states that legalized medical marijuana between 1999 and 2010 had on average a 25% lower annual opioid overdose death rate than states that did not. ¹⁴ These laws show that even a small shift in attitudes toward drugs can lead to overall improvements, such as decreased mortality, and that decriminalization might be better implemented at the state level as opposed to federally.

In addition to reducing rates of overdose deaths, the implementation of safe injection facilities in larger cities and areas with high rates of drug use would help prevent

548 journalofethics.org

transmission of disease through unsanitary needles and provide safe spaces for people who use drugs to seek treatment and counseling. Current precedent set by the US Court of Appeals for the Third Circuit has held that safe injection facilities violate the so-called "crack house" statute, 15 which prohibits the operation of houses and buildings where crack and other drugs are made or used. 16 However, New York City has implemented safe injection facilities regardless of a lack of federal support. 15 In addition to safe injection facilities, more harm reduction programs can be put in place to curb the spread of HIV and sexually transmitted infections among people who use drugs.

While there is evidence of progress in New York State and Portugal, the United States has a long way to go in destignatizing and treating OUD. One of the biggest challenges will be changing attitudes toward those who use drugs. Decriminalization helps change public perception of drug use by acknowledging that addiction is a public health problem and not something that should be criminalized.

References

- 1. Duckworth A. Fighting America's best-selling product: an analysis of and solution to the opioid crisis. *Wash Lee J Civ Rights Soc Justice*. 2019;26(1):237-278.
- 2. Blum K, Elman I, Dennen CA, et al. "Preaddiction" construct and reward deficiency syndrome: genetic link via dopaminergic dysregulation. *Ann Transl Med*. 2022;10(21):1181.
- 3. Gondré-Lewis MC, Abijo T, Gondré-Lewis TA. The opioid epidemic: a crisis disproportionately impacting Black Americans and urban communities. *J Racial Ethn Health Disparities*. 2023;10(4):2039-2053.
- 4. Borden T. Every 25 seconds: the human toll of criminalizing drug use in the United States. Human Rights Watch. October 12, 2016. Accessed February 12, 2024. https://www.hrw.org/report/2016/10/12/every-25-seconds/human-toll-criminalizing-drug-use-united-states
- 5. Matusow H, Dickman SL, Rich JD, et al. Medication assisted treatment in US drug courts: results from a nationwide survey of availability, barriers and attitudes. *J Subst Abuse Treat*. 2013;44(5):473-480.
- 6. Minhee C, Calandrillo S. The cure for America's opioid crisis? End the war on drugs. *Harv J Law Public Policy*. 2019;46(3):547-622.
- 7. Kahn LS, Hoopsick R, Horrigan-Maurer C, Wozniak M, Brimmer M, Forshee B. Report on the Buffalo Opioid Intervention Court. State University of New York at Buffalo Primary Care Research Institute; 2019. Accessed July 27, 2023. https://www.nycourts.gov/LegacyPDFS/courts/problem_solving/oc-OIC-Final-Report-11122019.pdf
- 8. Dasgupta N, Beletsky L, Ciccarone D. Opioid crisis: no easy fix to its social and economic determinants. *Am J Public Health*. 2018;108(2):182-186.
- 9. Bajekal N. Want to win the war on drugs? Portugal might have the answer. *Time*. August 1, 2018. Accessed July 26, 2023. https://time.com/longform/portugal-drug-use-decriminalization/
- 10. Clay RA. How Portugal is solving its opioid problem. *Monitor on Psychology*. 2018;49(9):20. Accessed July 26, 2023. https://www.apa.org/monitor/2018/10/portugal-opioid
- 11. Drug consumption rooms: an overview of provision and evidence. European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction. July 6, 2018. Accessed March 27, 2024. https://www.emcdda.europa.eu/publications/pods/drug-consumption-rooms_en

- 12. Shea G. Is Portugal's drug decriminalization a failure or success? The answer isn't so simple. *Knowledge at Wharton*. September 5, 2023. Accessed March 27, 2024. https://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/is-portugals-drug-decriminalization-a-failure-or-success-the-answer-isnt-so-simple/
- 13. Campbell J, Shelton S, Iyer K. Oregon governor to sign bill re-criminalizing possession of certain drugs into law. *CNN*. March 8, 2024. Accessed March 27, 2024. https://www.cnn.com/2024/03/08/politics/oregon-drug-laws-recriminalization/index.html
- 14. Bachhuber MA, Saloner B, Cunningham CO, Barry CL. Medical cannabis laws and opioid analgesic overdose mortality in the United States, 1999-2010. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2014;174(10):1668-1673.
- 15. Johnson SR. Safe injection sites have gained a foothold in the US. Are more on the way? US News & World Report. February 22, 2023. Accessed February 21, 2024. https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2023-02-02/safe-injection-sites-gain-a-foothold-in-u-s
- 16. Maintaining Drug-Involved Premises, 21 USC §856 (2024).

Maura McGinnity is a second-year student at the DePaul University College of Law in Chicago. She was a Jaharis Health Law Institute Summer Scholar with the American Medical Association in 2023. She obtained a BA from the University of Minnesota Twin-Cities, and her interests include health law, access to health care, and health care policy.

Citation

AMA J Ethics. 2024;26(7):E546-550.

DOI

10.1001/amajethics.2024.546.

Conflict of Interest Disclosure

Author disclosed no conflicts of interest.

The viewpoints expressed in this article are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the AMA.

Copyright 2024 American Medical Association. All rights reserved. ISSN 2376-6980

journal of ethics.org